BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Village of East Syracuse

October 2, 2017

Following the Pledge of Allegiance Mayor Robert T. Tackman called the regular meeting of the Village of East Syracuse Board of Trustees for Monday, October 2, 2017 to order at 7:03PM. 
Present: Deputy Mayor James E. Carr, Jr., Trustee Janet L. Mattox, Trustee Carol Para, Trustee Daniel J. Wagner, and Mayor Robert T. Tackman.

Also Present:  DPW Superintendent Ron Russell, III, Parks Director Tom Richardson, Village Clerk Patricia J. Derby, and Director of Code Enforcement/1st Assistant Fire Chief Chris Shields.
Excused: Village Attorney Robert Germain.
Four Village residents attended including: Housing Committee Chairperson Sally Seeley, Planning Board member (and candidate for Trustee) Liz Landry, candidate for Trustee Dom Celletti, and Lucy Anne (LA) Forkhammer.

Review of Correspondence  A record of recent correspondence has been distributed to the Board of Trustees and all department heads to assist in monitoring activities.

The Mayor called for a Moment of Silence in recognition of the tragic event in Las Vegas yesterday.
Motion – by Trustee Mattox, seconded by Deputy Mayor Carr - To accept the following vouchers for payment:

From Consolidated Fund Abstract, vouchers numbered through 57147 and 57275 Abstract in the amount of $319,052.70.
Polling the Board: All in favor.  Motion carried.
OLD BUSINESS

Discussion:   Changes to Employee Handbook

Following a request the Board looked into the changes adopted in 2013 to change the requirement for continuance in the Village group health plan from ten (10) years of service prior to retirement to fifteen (15).  The earliest age for retirement from NYS Retirement is 55.

At that time three (3) employees had achieved 10 years of service but not yet 15.  These employees were grandfathered and deemed eligible based upon 10 years. Five (5) others had not acquired 10 years of service and now must achieve 15 years to remain in the group plan.
This was changed to encourage long term employment and to align with what other municipalities offered.

Trustee Janet Mattox expressed her position that the Board made the rule and should adhere to it. 

 Mayor Robert T. Tackman noted there are considerable post-employee cost.

Trustee Daniel J. Wagner recalled that there was provision for grandfathering.  Appreciates the clarification of process followed.

Deputy Mayor James E. Carr, Jr. summarized the situation.  Have to draw the line someplace. Only need to look at what’s happening with health care.  This is a fantastic benefit for municipal employees.  It is not happening anywhere else.

Mayor Tackman proposed that we move forward.  No action is taken at this time.

Sidewalk at 211 West Ellis Street

Motion – by Deputy Mayor Carr, seconded by Trustee Wagner - To reimburse Adian Kapic for materials ($1508.34) for sidewalk replacement at 211 West Ellis Street. 


Discussion:  Sidewalk program is typically 50/50 split with homeowner – Village provides labor, homeowner covers costs for materials.  Mr. Kapic owns construction company and did work to Village specifications. 211 West Ellis Street (on the North Street side) was in bad shape and needed to be replaced.

Mayor Tackman noted that these terms were agreed to with the former Director of Codes.

Trustee Wagner asked DPW Superintendent if the work was done to Village specifications.  DPW Superintendent Ron Russell, III reported that the sidewalk was in bad shape.  He did a good job with the replacement.
Trustee Carol Para objected that many residents have done their own replacement sidewalks without reimbursement.

Village Clerk noted that Mr. Kapic initially inquired about the Sidewalk Replacement Program.  When learned the cost for 288 sf was $3456, split 50/50 would be $1728 he felt he could do for less.  
Typically the 50/50 split is the Village provides manpower and the owner the materials. Mr. Kapic is asking this be the other way around as he supplied the manpower.

Polling the Board: Trustee Para – no, with four voting yes.  Motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS

Park Pavilion

Mayor Tackman reported that the Park Pavilion project is progressing.  ESM Carpentry students are working along with the General Contractor.
Motion – by Trustee Wagner, seconded by Trustee Mattox - To approve the expenditure for materials for the Pavilion from Willey Lumber for $8761.28 (this includes a 5% discount).

Polling the Board: All in favor.  Motion carried.
Motion – by Trustee Wagner, seconded by Trustee Mattox - To approve and authorize the Treasurer to make the following budget adjustment:

TO ACCOUNT

FROM ACCOUNT


AMOUNT


A7140.0202


A9040.0800



$40,000
Park Pavilion


Workers Comp

Polling the Board:  All in favor.  Motion carried.
Discussion:  Fire Truck – Pumper Proposal
E-One has prepared specifications and submitted a proposal with cost estimate for purchase of a new Fire Truck Pumper – 50’ Typhoon Stainless Steel Tele-Boom.

This truck would be Engine 1 and moved to Station 1. Old Engine 1 would be Engine 2 and moved to Station 2. Chief Shields reported that newer apparatus also goes to Station 1 in the Village with older apparatus at Station 2. Current Engine 1 is 2009.  Engine 2 to be decommissioned is 1997.

Mayor Tackman reviewed the procedure to be followed: Submit to HGAC to get pricing, then work with the Town of DeWitt for including costs in annual contract, and once they are on board can move forward with bidding process.

Mayor Tackman remarked that also working with the Town for increased costs for 3 additional full-time Caretakers.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

DPW Activity – DPW Superintendent Ron Russell, III

STREET REPAIR – DPW crews & contractor milling and cleanup on following streets.  100 blk. Bagg Street, 200 blk. West First Street, North Street and a portion of the 100 blk. Silver Street.  Streets are scheduled to be paved Oct. 3 & 4. Paving will also be done in the 400 blk. of West Terrace Street.

STORM SEWERS – DPW crews began a drainage project on Hartwell Ave, Crews installed a new drainage structure in the 300 block of West Second Street.  A sink hole in front of 304 West Second Street due to a faulty cap on the storm sewer was repaired.

SANITARY SEWERS – DPW cleaned the sewer in the 500 block of North Center Street due to a sewer problem.  Crews repaired vents & cleanouts on Kinne Street, Schrouder Street & West Ellis Street.

SIDEWALKS – Sidewalk work was done on West Irving Street & East Manlius Street.

PARKS & REC – Mowing on the Park & ballfields continued.  The pool was winterized and the cover was installed by the DPW & Fire Department personnel.  
The sewers were cleaned & flushed in the bath house and the lateral for the building was cleaned & flushed.  Personnel also assisted with the Fall Fest.

TREE WORK – 4 trees were removed by the Village tree contractor.  DPW crews removed the millings and filled and seeded the stump areas.  DPW crews trimmed trees on West Ave, East Ave, East & West Second Street and 100 blk. of East Irving Street.

MOWING ROUTES – All mowing routes were addressed and 2 DPW employees worked with DeWitt Highway to learn how to operate the excavator/flail head for rough cutting.

STREET SWEEPING – Village streets were swept per MS4 guidelines.

DPW crews also completed all other weekly duties required.  Work for October will include street repair, sidewalk work, finish drainage project on Hartwell Ave and prepare 

Equipment and begin leaf pick up.

Trustee Mattox asked for explanation as to what excavator/flail head is.  DPW Superintendent noted that Randall Rhoades was the primary operator until his retirement last year.  The Town of DeWitt had a job to do so they borrowed our equipment but it also presented an opportunity for operators to train.  DPW has been doing shared services for 40+ years.

Parks Department – Director Tom Richardson

Construction on Pavilion at Ellis Field Park is in full swing. Pictures will be available on the Village web site
The 2nd Annual Village fall festival was held on September 23rd.  A large crowd attended event.

On Friday night October 6th, the Village will hold a Murder Mystery Dinner at Heman Street Apts. Seats are still available.

Monthly senior pitch tournaments have started back up on the 3rd floor of the Village Municipal Building. 22 seniors attended party on September 14th. Next event will be on October 29th 

The Bennett Manor monthly luncheons started on September 26th.The next luncheon will be on October 24th  

The monthly senior movie will be on Thursday, October 26th on the 2nd floor of the Municipal building starting with lunch at 12:00 with movie to follow.

In September seniors had trips to Cortland Repertory Theater (34 attended) and Turning Stone Casino (51 attended)

Seniors will travel to Owens Apple Orchard for apple picking on Tuesday (10/3). Additional trips include Seneca Niagara Casino (10/17), Del Lago (11/14), (11/30), Lights on lake (12/1), (12/10), Senior Christmas Party (12/15).

Two new classes of children from ESE began the intergenerational program at Heman Street Apts Senior Center. Mrs. McGinley’s 3rd grade joined the seniors on Wednesday, September 27th.  Students had seniors fill out information sheets to learn a little about them. Children and seniors celebrated birthdays and had cake & ice cream 

Food Sense program continues this month. People have until Friday, October 13th to register and pay fee for October food supplies. Pick up date is Wednesday, October 25th. Call Tom Richardson – 463-6714 for more information.  

The Village Annual Halloween party will take place on October 31st at East Syracuse Elementary and at the Fire Station. There will be a parade from the school to the Village Hall (weather permitting).

Fire Department – 1st Assistant Chief Chris Shields

Reports that it’s been quieter than usual. 
New air packs are in service. Station 1 fill station is operating well but the one for Station 2 was damaged during delivery and not accepted. It’s still sitting waiting for insurance before return to vendor for replacement.

Working with company in Colorado that will by surplus bottles.

Mayor Tackman welcomed Chief Shields as our new Director of Code Enforcement.  Today was just his first day. There’s a lot to do and a lot to learn but he jumped right in.
Already was out with Rental Inspector doing property inspections. Spoke with randy Capriotti and he will come in and explain the system.  Expect with your computer knowledge will be a smooth transition.

Goal is to educate more. Get out more to talk with people and explain any violations.

Welcome aboard.  Nice to have another firefighter here in the Village and the Building.

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS

Deputy Mayor James E. Carr, Jr. thanked Tom Richardson for preparing budget numbers for Board considering proposal to replace the Bubble and cover the pool for year round operations again.  At this point the Village is fiscally sound due to the strategy of the Board to curb spending and monitor purchasing. Looking to add Bubble but not raise taxes.  Bubble is estimated at $200,000.  Working with Engineers to see if can qualify for grants to cover at least half the costs. Goal is to not increase taxes but actually lower.

Deputy Mayor Carr also welcomed Chris.  As the liaison for Code look forward to working with him. Has good guys working on Rental Inspections and the Office Staff is there to support you.

Also thanked Chief Shields for providing proposed 2018 Fire budget.  Helpful in discussions with the Town.  Numbers at not fluff but what it actually takes to operate the fire department.
Mayor Tackman noted that the budget is just the department budget projections.  Does not include additional costs for Caretakers in other parts of the budget.
MAYOR’S REMARKS – Robert T. Tackman
September was a busy month:

· Joined the Town for the 911 memorial ceremony.  Thanked the Fire Department for attending;
· CRC – Critical Response Command for east side includes law enforcement and government official from Towns of DeWitt and Manlius and the Villages of Manlius, Minoa, Fayetteville and East Syracuse.  Last meeting discussed derailments.

· The Onondaga County Shared Services proposal, as required by the State was adopted, with only Otisco rejecting. Stressed that it is just a Plan – nothing has been imposed or implemented.  There is also nothing in the Plan about abolishing the Village.  At next meeting should discuss in depth the proposals for the Village of East Syracuse. If the Board does decide to move forward on any item we would then have to formally adopt those changes.

· Hosted East Syracuse local Businesses meeting on September 15th at the Guest House on West Manlius Street. Approximately 15 businesses attended. General discussion expressed desire to rekindle the Chamber.  Was a nice kick-off for sharing ideas and support each other.

· Attended the 100 year anniversary Mass at St. Matthew’s.  Both the Village and Town presented proclamation celebrating 100 years at the Church and 137 years as a parish.

· Tom got lucky again this year with the weather for the second Fall Festival. Was well attended. Came in second for the chili contest.  Tom came in last – but then someone didn’t turn it on!  Thanked the DPW and Fire Department for bringing down the equipment.  Always a big hit with the kids.  Our former Police car was there re-painted with our former Sergeant Dana Vinch.   Nice to see him participating in Village event.
· Follow-up for incident at ESE last week – the apartment at 237 Kinne Street was posted and board up by Code Enforcement as un-inhabitable. The County is looking at foreclosure for tax delinquency.

· National Grid is making progress on the conversion of streetlights to LED.  West of Kinne Street is done.  They were working on Ellis Street today.  Trustee Wagner hasn’t noticed much of a change but LA Forkhammer noticed it’s a clear light.  Can see a lot better.  The Pool Building and Municipal Building, except for the Courtroom are done too. There are energy saving and better quality light.

· Panic buttons have been installed throughout the Municipal Building but are not yet activated.  Which is good because they were pulled twice over the weekend just out of curiosity.  Signs will be put up identifying them for emergency use. Chief Shields will address at next Fire Department meeting.

Deputy Mayor Carr had additional comments.  At last year’s October meeting the Board took action to require that all employees use the facial recognition time clock for recording attendance.  Understand that not everyone is using this.  Employees are our most valuable and best assets in the Village.  Apparently one has not gotten the help that she needs.  It would behoove us to get her the help that she needs.

Trustee Wagner commented that there is no excuse for not using the time clock.

Trustee Mattox added that all employees should be working the stated hours for their departments as in the Employee Handbook.
Village Clerk offered to register her again with the facial recognition system and bring in Syracuse Time & Alarm again if necessary.

Trustee Wagner asked if the facial recognition fails if employees can still clock in.  There is an administrative over-ride.  Only need to address the Office and we can make that entry.

Mayor Tackman will meet with the Judge and the employee and attempt to get this resolved.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Court cancelled:
Tuesday, October 17th 

Tuesday, November 7th – Election Day




Tuesday, November 21st 



Tuesday, December 26th 

Senior trips:
Tuesday, October 3rd 

Owens Orchards



Tuesday, October 17nd          
Seneca Niagara Casino
           

Tuesday, November 14th         Del Lago Casino                           

Sunday, December 3rd  
CNY Playhouse

         
                                               

Thursday, December 7th     
Lights on the Lake



Wednesday, December 27th   
Wizard of Oz




Thursday, December 14th 
Senior Christmas Party


Youth trips and activities:

Friday, October 29th 
            Family Movie Night                    

Tuesday, October 31st  
Halloween Party



Wednesday, November 22nd  
Bowling Tournament

Friday, December 15th 
Christmas Movie Night 


Saturday, December 16th  
Breakfast with Santa


Tuesday, December 26th 
Parent/Child Paint Day

Thursday, December 28th 
Pizza & a Movie




Friday, December 29th 
Intramurals & Pizza Party



Murder Mystery Dinner Theater on Friday, October 6th at Heman Street Apartments from 6:00 – 10:00 pm. $25.00/person Table of 8 $175.00. Acme Mystery Company will provide show. Recreation Advisory Committee will assist throughout evening.

Annual Christmas Tree Lighting on Monday, December4th at 6PM with crafts, refreshments and a visit from Santa to follow.

Annual House lighting Contest – Judges will judge houses on Monday, December 11th. Winners will be announced on Tuesday, December 12th 
Mayor Tackman invited the Director of Code Enforcement to serve as a Judge this year. May invite last year’s winner to be a on the Judge’s panel this year.


Maybe next year we can add a Halloween House decorating contest too.

Annual Village Elections will be held with the General Election November 7th.  Polls open 6AM to 9PM. 

Mayor Tackman reported that with changes to Elections having the County conduct them, the absentee ballot are not opened until 2 weeks after.  The Elections will not be certified until December 4th.  Election results will be posted that night but expect the City of Syracuse Mayor’s race will have the most interest.
Next Board of Trustees meeting is Monday, November 6th at 7PM.

COMMUNITY COMMENTS
Lucy Anne (LA) Forkhammer has a list of friends and neighbor’s concerns to share:
· Meals on Wheels is gone.  They said that East Syracuse “didn’t have a need”.  Volunteers weren’t told until he last day that they were closing the East Syracuse delivery.  Can call Fayetteville now.

· The Food Pantry at PEACE has merged with St. Matthew’s but doesn’t fill their needs. Many people do not have transportation to get a full weeks’ worth of food home where at PEACE they could get a single loaf of bread or some pastries.
· Sad commentary for East Syracuse that there are people eating out of the dumpsters on Manlius Street. There are also many people taking bottles out of the recycling bins every week.

· AARP is no longer meeting at the American Legion after they raised the rent from $50 to $200.  Meet at the franklin Park United Church.  Mayor Tackman asked if they checked with the Guest House for office space. PEACE now has their office there.  AARP was offered the Library but that might not be large enough to accommodate their monthly meetings.  They meet 7 times a year and usually have 40 people.  Mayor Tackman offered that they could have their meetings here during the day (and any day other than Tuesday).

· Neighborhood watch has dis-banded.  The Town of DeWitt Police don’t want to hear these complaints.  They said ” it’s not Police business”.

· Understand that just got Code Enforcement but there are a lot of problems with political signs.  They should be 10’ back from the curb line. The Director of Code Enforcement will look into it but the Mayor feels that there are more pressing issues, as long as they do not pose any safety issue or block traffic sight-lines.

· People at 107 West Ave continually put their garbage out on Thursday morning for Friday collection. Some people in the neighborhood put it out on Wednesdays.  Mayor Tackman noted that this may be one of those areas where we need to educate more than enforce.  We will get Code Enforcement out on the streets check it out.

· The house at 610 West Yates Street is mis-numbered. The address is West Yates but the numbers are on West Street.  This could be confusing to an emergency response.

· Asked when the contract for additional services with the Town of DeWitt is done.  The last payment is December 2018. 

· Concerned that there are no crosswalks on Manlius Street.  Mayor Tackman advised that it’s a NYS road, but  will contact them to see what we can do.

· Asked what happen to the bench at the Veteran’s Monument.  Heard that the Mayor had it removed.  Mayor Tackman acknowledged that he had the DPW move it as he felt it was not being used for reflective thought but instead in a disrespectful manner. Understand that there are other issues with the individual in question.  Working with Rescue Mission to see if he will seek services with them again.  The DeWitt Police are aware of the situation. Have seen him hanging around the Episcopal Church and St. Matthew’s.

Mayor Tackman thanked her for the information on services that have ceased operating in the Village.  Would appreciate a heads up if know of anything before they leave.

Glad that PEACE is staying in the Village, but with a change in delivery of services.  Will work more one-on-one and with home visits.  Center went from 2 full-time to 1 and only one room office.

Lucy Anne (LA) Forkhammer advised that if anyone feels that anyone in a nursing home is not receiving the correct care to contact the ombudsman.  Elder abuse is happening here.

Sally Seeley commented on all the work Tom Richardson has done.  Seems like programs and travel have increased.  Al the programs are exceptionally good.  Thank you and good job.

Also welcomed new Director of Code Enforcement.  Biggest issue will be to educate.

Motion – by Trustee Wagner, seconded by Deputy Mayor Carr - To adjourn.

Meeting adjourned at 8:27PM
Respectfully submitted by,
Patricia J. Derby
Village Clerk

Minutes were provided unapproved to Board of Trustees and Department Heads on Tuesday, October 3, 2017.
Record of Correspondence

9/6/17

Goetzman & Associates; RE: Excellus Annual Group information;

9/6/17

Mayor; RE: Town of DeWitt Chief of Police;

9/6/17

Costello Cooney & Fearon; RE: FOIL request;

9/7/17

Village Clerk; RE: Meal Reimbursement policy;

9/7/17

Web Inquiry; RE: SU assignment;

9/8/17

Village Clerk to Village Attorney; RE: lease agreement;

9/8/17

Village Clerk to Village Attorney; RE: satisfaction of judgment;

9/8/17

Mayor; RE: Helicopter for training;

9/8/17

Wright Risk Insurance; RE: safety seminar on October 19th; 

9/8/17

Law Office of Frank Miller; RE: Lapoint matter;

9/11/17
Mayor; RE: complaint between neighbors;

9/12/17
Village Clerk to BOCES; RE: amendment to agreement;

9/13/17
NYS DOS; RE: MWBE;

9/13/17
Onondaga County Youth Bureau; RE: Intermunicipal agreement;

9/13/17
Web Inquiry; RE: Hanlon Pool;

9/13/17
SMTC; RE: federal transportation funding;

9/14/17
Congressman Katko; RE: federal transportation funding;

9/14/17
Web Alert; RE: train collision;

9/15/17
1st Asst. Fire Chief; RE: tentative budget;

9/15/17
R. Capriotti; RE: electrical inspection 626 West Manlius Street;

9/15/17
Village Clerk; RE: Monthly expenditure reports;

9/18/17
1st Asst. Fire Chief; RE: SCBA;

9/18/17
Mayor; RE: change in meeting dates;

9/18/17
Mayor to National Grid; RE: streetlights project start date;

9/`9/17

Village Clerk; RE: employee benefits;

9/19/17
National Grid; RE: street lights project delayed due to Irma;

9/19/17
FOIL; RE: 228 East First Street;

9/19/17
NYS Archives; RE: records management workshop;

9/19/19
Recreation Advisory Board; RE: meeting agenda;

9/20/19
Web Inquiry; RE: Annual Burn Run;

9/20/17
Parks Director; RE: pavilion project school insurance;

9/20/17
Code Enforcement; RE: grass violation 417 Hartwell Ave;

9/20/17
Pompo & Associates; RE: bank reconciliations;

9/21/17
Recreation Advisory Board; RE: next meeting;

9/21/17
CNYRPDB; RE: general stormwater training for Clerks;

9/22/17
Web Inquiry; RE: Cedrone Engineering;

9/25/17
Village Clerk to Fulton Savings Bank: RE: request for zoning information


For 108 Silver Street;

9/25/17
Mayor; RE: incident at ESE;

9/25/17
NYCOM: RE: Bills awaiting Governor’s attention;

9/26/17
DPW Superintendent; RE: Paving schedule;

9/26/17
Resident; RE; trash collection;

9/26/17
Northland Communications; RE: return of equipment;

9/26/17
Resident Complaint; RE: mold;

9/26/17
Mayor; RE: welcome Chris Shields to Code position;

9/26/17
Eagle News; RE: request for candidate information;

9/27/17
Resident; RE: request for help with FEMA flood plain;

9/27/17
Tioga State Bank; RE: financial Statement;

12

